
 

 1 

Business Item  

Environment Committee Item: 2009-304 

E Meeting date:  August 25, 2009 

For the Metropolitan Council Meeting of September 9, 2009 

 

ADVISORY INFORMATION 
Date: August 19, 2009 

Subject: Adoption of Changes to Service Availability Charge (SAC) 
Criteria for Outdoor Spaces 

District(s), Member(s):  All 
Policy/Legal Reference: Council Admin. Policy 3-2-5; Water Resources Management 

Policy Plan, Policy on Rates and Charges, and MN Statute 
473.517 subd. 3 

Staff Prepared/Presented: Jason Willett 651-602-1196 
Division/Department: MCES c/o William G. Moore, General Manager 

Proposed Action 
That the Metropolitan Council approves a 50% discount for the Service Availability 
Charge (SAC) for any outdoor spaces that will be exposed to wet weather conditions, 
with an implementation date of October 1, 2009. 

Background  
The Service Availability Charge (SAC) is a one-time fee imposed by MCES to Local 
Government Units for each new connection, or changes to existing uses, that reflect an 
increased demand for which the metropolitan disposal system must stand ready to 
serve. Current SAC criteria are based on maximum potential capacity demand during the 
busiest day of the year.  

MCES has received numerous complaints about the application of current SAC criteria to 
outdoor seating areas from restaurants, particularly since the advent of the state-wide 
indoor smoking ban. Currently and historically, outdoor seating areas are assessed SAC 
the same as indoor seating based on the rationale that on a potential peak service day 
both areas could be used at their full capacity and thus MCES must stand ready to serve 
that larger capacity need. Some communities find the current criteria difficult to enforce 
due to building code applicability for outdoor seating areas or simply fail to see the 
justification for the charge. Many restaurant owners feel that this is unfair as the outdoor 
seating is used only during a small portion of the year and when it is used they report it 
mostly as a relocation of their customers from indoor areas to outdoor areas rather than 
additional capacity. In response to the complaints, MCES staff have developed an 
alternate SAC approach for the calculation of outdoor space SAC. 

On August 11, 2009, MCES held a public meeting, chaired by Council Member Wendy 
Wulff, to solicit public comments on proposed criteria change for outdoor spaces. The 
meeting was attended by 51 people (and MCES staff). The proposed criteria change 
requirements and limitations that were presented at the meeting are listed below. 

1. A 50% reduction for all outdoor space use that is subject to wet weather events. 

2. Outdoor spaces affected include: food and drink outdoor seating areas, golf 
courses and driving ranges, outdoor pools and water parks, park shelters, outdoor 
tennis courts, drive-in restaurants and theaters, and outdoor public areas such as 
zoo exhibits. 
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3. Outdoor space reduction was proposed to be implemented January 1, 2010. 
Permits issued prior to the implementation date but not yet paid would not receive 
the 50% discount. 

Rationale 
Problematic demand on the metropolitan wastewater facilities is experienced mostly 
during significant wet weather events. During such events, the use of outdoor areas is 
significantly reduced thereby contributing little or no additional wastewater to the 
system’s peak flow. Thus, if SAC is fundamentally based on maximum capacity demand 
during wet weather days versus that of any day, then it is reasonable to allow a discount 
for outdoor spaces that will have limited use and generate little or no wastewater 
demand during those wet times. 

In response to the main concerns raised by the public:  

1. The implementation date should be earlier than January 1, 2010 – MCES staff 
agrees and will change the implementation date to October 1, 2009. This will 
result in MCES not having the usual 3-month notice to municipalities for rate 
design changes. However, staff will send out a letter to municipalities if and when 
adopted and, given the press, this should be adequate. We will then incorporate it 
into the 2010 procedure manual on line and that is mailed to each municipality in 
December. 

2. The discount should be greater than 50%. If restaurants and other outdoor space 
establishments pay less, then other types of development or regular sewer rates 
must pay more. The basis of the fee is designed as best as we can to reflect the 
cost of service – in this case the availability of service which MCES serves. 
Occasionally, restaurants do use both indoor and outdoor space at their full 
potential but that is not likely during wet weather and therefore this is simply a 
compromise.  

3. SAC should be based on use data (or sales receipts). Use is different than 
availability (which is capacity demand that we stand ready to serve).If restaurants 
and other outdoor areas rarely use these outdoor spaces they do get a break for 
that decreased use on their sewer bills from their host municipality. 

Funding 
The SAC required in total is set by statute (on computed reserve capacity). A reduction 
in SAC collected for outside spaces will eventually require a small increase in the SAC 
rate. It is projected that SAC revenue will decrease approximately $268,275 per year 
due to this change. This equates to approximately 1.4% of annual SAC revenue. 

Known Support / Opposition 
Several communities and food and drink establishments have recently advocated for 
some kind of relief from SAC for outdoor seating space. City of Saint Paul, City of 
Roseville, Seward Civic and Commerce Association, Minneapolis resident Barry 
Hickethier, business owner Terry Keegan, developer Kurt Williamson and business owner 
Camille Myser have written comments (attached). The comment period ends August 21, 
and comments received after the posting of this item will be brought to the committee 
on August 25. 
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Staff summary of questions/comments at public meeting: 

• Minneapolis said it was not mandatory to charge for outdoor spaces prior to this 
year and defined SAC for outdoor seating as a brand new fee. 

• Outdoor patios are an amenity and are encouraged; it increases livability and 
“eyes on the street” thus improving downtown area. 

• Outdoor seating does not expand restaurant business – only relocates customers 
from the inside. 

• A 50% discount doesn’t go far enough to help businesses. 

• Met Council’s plight of lower fee collections should not offset concern about 
financial problems of small businesses. 

• There should be a broader look at how SAC is funded. 

• The Council should reconsider issue of charging outdoor spaces at all. 

• Someone said their largest water use is in fall and winter.  (St. Paul and 
Minneapolis offered to collect and share data.) 

• Charges should be on actual use, not max capacity. 

• 25% for this space would be more realistic. 

• The Council was asked to explain what is meant by structural covers. 

• Council should not punish businesses for smoking patios. 

• A few have asked to allow a refund for those businesses that have already paid 
SAC on their outdoor patios that would allow them to “catch up” to those new 
businesses that would receive the discount. 

• This discount should start immediately - not 1/1/10. 

• High fees are a hardship on small family run restaurants; some restaurants have 
cancelled patio plans because of this fee. 

• There are only 60 days of summer so a 50% discount not justified. 

• Ideally fees should be based on consumption. 

• Covered seating areas should be included in discount because they are seasonal. 

• One claimed they typically have only about 3 weeks of cumulative outdoor seating 
because of bugs, humidity, winds, rain, etc. 

• One claimed to have lost business because they did not have a patio and could not 
afford the SAC for one. 

• One claimed that SAC fees are some of the highest in US besides Arizona, 
California and Florida. 

• Outdoor sales are roughly 5 – 7% of sales so fee should be 5 – 7% of SAC rate. 
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• SAC credits should go to whomever paid the SAC in the first place. 

• SAC fees very contentious with landlords/tenant negotiations. 

• There are too many taxes on restaurants now. 

• There should be a 50% reduction for 50% of the year. 

• Kitchens were not built to handle both indoor and outdoor seating at maximum 
capacity. 

• SAC makes it difficult for restaurants to improve. 

• This is penalizing businesses with outdoor seating. 

• The Council should have different models for small and large restaurants. 

• Outdoor seating is for attracting customers, it is advertising. 

• Need better information for non-English speaking customers about SAC fees. 

• Outdoor seating was not charged because it was not clear in the manual. 

• Council should not go back 15 to 20 years if SAC was not paid on a patio. 

• Very difficult for restaurants to obtain loans now and SAC on patios makes this 
harder. 

• This system is against business owners. 
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From: Doug Whitney [mailto:Whitney@coonrapidsmn.gov]  
Sent: Wednesday, August 19, 2009 1:41 PM 
To: Heather Rodgers; Barnebey, Kelly 
Subject: Re: Date change for Environment Committee's review of SAC Outdoor Spaces 
Proposal 
 
We  feel all outdoor seating areas should be charged at one unit per 44 seats, since it 
can add slightly to maximum capacity of the restaurant. 
And most of the time the inside seating is not used when people are outside; or they 
outside having drinks until a table is ready inside. 
 
Finally adding only a few tables outside to a small restaurant would result in a charge os 
less than 0.50, if the rate was one per 44 seats 
for all dining facilities. 
 
Using 15 square feet per person is reasonable. 
 
Douglas K. Whiney, P.E 
Chief Building Official 
Coon Rapids MN 
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Nye, Jessica

From: Ellen Muller [Ellen.Muller@ci.stpaul.mn.us]
Sent: Thursday, August 20, 2009 12:29 PM
To: Nye, Jessica; Barnebey, Kelly
Cc: Cappaert, Karon
Subject: Written Response regargind the SAC Outdoor Spaces Proposal

In addition to the the comments made at the public meeting last week regarding the 
SAC Outdoor Space proposal, I want to also offer the hardship these charges would take 
in Saint Paul's commercial corridors experiencing heavy road construction, particularly 
along University Avenue with the Central Corridor Light Rail Project.

These businesses are concerned about diminished access and earnings. Additional SAC 
charges on top of these challenges would prove to be difficult to those with patio and/or 
outdoor sidewalk cafe space.  And it is unlikely they would even be able to utilize these 
options during road construction or light rail construction.

Thoughtfully,

Ellen J. Muller
Economic Development Manager
Planning and Economic Development Office City of Saint Paul
25 West Fourth St.
1300  City Hall Annex
St. Paul, MN  55102-1622
651-266-6605
612-743-9918 Cell
651-228-3261 Fax
ellen.muller@ci.stpaul.mn.us

Saint Paul - The Most Livable City in America
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From: David Frank [mailto:dfrank@sr-re.com]  
Sent: Friday, August 21, 2009 10:59 AM 
To: datacenter 
Cc: mmichalski@sr-re.com; Nye, Jessica 
Subject: SAC rule change regarding outdoor spaces 
 
To whom it may concern: 
 
Schafer Richardson is a commercial development firm based in Minneapolis, and 
we believe that policies which create more vital urban areas are beneficial to 
everyone.  As such, we support the proposed rule change.  Outdoor seating areas 
make for active and interesting streets and plazas, and we would like to see more 
of them.   
 
Please let me know if you have any questions.   
 
David R. Frank 
Schafer Richardson, Inc. 
612.359.5844 
dfrank@sr-re.com  
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Thatcher Imboden 

612.924.6411 
thatcher@ackerberg.com 

August 21, 2009 
 
Re: Proposed Changes to SAC Rules Regarding Outdoor Spaces 
 
Jessica Nye 
Metropolitan Council 
390 North Robert Street 
St. Paul, MN 55101 
 
 
Dear Ms. Nye, 
 
On behalf of The Ackerberg Group, I would like to urge the Metropolitan Council to reduce the 
required SAC units for outdoor, uncovered restaurant or café seating. The Ackerberg Group is a 
property management company, property owner, and real estate developer primarily operating in the 
Uptown and North Minneapolis markets. 
 
Our experience is that restaurants and cafes offer outdoor seating as a way to lure customers to their 
business during nice weather. The tremendous competition in the restaurant and café industries and 
the demand for outdoor dining experiences creates significant demand for outdoor seating while not 
necessarily increasing total consumer demand for a particular restaurant or café. 
 
While the business will have the capacity to serve more people than without the outdoor seating, the 
majority of the time will likely result in a similar quantity of wastewater creation. The business is 
thereby penalized because they currently pay a SAC fee that considers each seat of outdoor seating as 
equivalent as an indoor seat. The indoor seat is far more used throughout the year than the outdoor 
seat and the likelihood of both the indoor and outdoor seats being completely occupied is far more 
of an abnormality than the norm.  
 
Metropolitan Council staff have indicated that the times that the water treatment system is at its 
highest is during rain events, which is when outdoor seating is unused. There lacks a correlation 
between water generation of outdoor, uncovered seating and the ability of the water treatment 
system to accommodate the water generated by that seating.  
 
It is our opinion that the Metropolitan Council should significantly discount the number of units of 
SAC it charges for outdoor, uncovered seating to a level beyond what staff is proposing. It is our 
opinion that the discount rate should be no higher than 25% of the total SAC charge that would have 
applied to outdoor seating, as the correlation between peak demand and outdoor, uncovered seating 
is negatively related. This discount would take into account possible regional weather impacts and the 
indoor/outdoor preference of consumers. 
 
Best Regards, 
 
Thatcher Imboden 
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